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Contact us: 

Ph 376 3227 

info@womenz.org.nz 
 

PO Box 78 271 

Grey Lynn 

www.awc.org.nz 
 

 

Centre hours 

Monday to Friday 

 

9am - 4pm 

 

Library hours 

Monday to Friday, 9am - 4pm 

plus 

Sat 11am - 1.30pm 

on the first Sat 

of the month 

 

Thanks to the Nautilus 

Foundation for funding 

 this newsletter 

 

Summer 2013 New Year - fabulous new women 
We are pleased to welcome Tania Brady as our new Administrator. Tania has 

considerable accounting and administrative experience, a long interest in feminism 

and has worked securing funding for a charity. Sadly our 

previous Administrator, the wonderful Elizabeth Morey, has 

retired. Elizabeth is a high achiever, whose accounting, 

administrative, problem solving and funding expertise will be 

sorely missed! The Centre is grateful that Elizabeth is still 

willing to be consulted when needed. Thank you Elizabeth 

for your long years of service and we wish you many 

delightful retirement years. 
 

At our recent AGM, we elected three new members to our Governance Collective: 

Dale Little, Ruth Busch and Sarah-Jane Olsen. These three women join our current 

members Aorewa McLeod, Cissy Rock (Chairperson), George Parker, Katie Palmer 

du Preez, Natalie Thorburn and Nicola Whyte. We are grateful for the wonderful 

volunteer work these amazing women do for the Centre. 
 

Dale Little has over 30 years of experience organising in the 

community sector fostering social justice. She has particular 

knowledge around the issues of domestic and sexual violence, 

and the mental health and wellbeing of women (and children). 

Dale has been involved in the activities of the Women’s Centre 

in different ways for over five years, as part of the Coalition for 

the Safety of Women and Children and the Feminist Action 

group. She currently works as a mental health promoter.  
 

Ruth Busch migrated to New Zealand in 1982 from New 

York. An expert in Family Law, she wrote the report which 

formed the basis of the Domestic Violence Act 1995. In 

1994, her work on the Bristol Ministerial Inquiry led to the 

enactment of the violence provisions in the (now) Care of 

Children Act (for more information see the next page). She 

is also a co-founder of the Hamilton Abuse Intervention 

Project, a domestic violence NGO which served as the pilot 

project for New Zealand. As a member of the Lesbian Elders Village, she is 

concerned that older lesbians are not driven back into the closet as they age. 
 

Sarah-Jane Olsen was born in New Zealand but has lived 

most of her life in Canada, returning to New Zealand in 

2011. In Canada she was a member of a spoken-word 

feminist programme on community radio. She was also part 

of a social media campaign successfully targeting two 

Canadian Members of Parliament who had pressured the 

Government to defund international aid to Planned 

Parenthood due to its support for reproductive choice. 

Sarah-Jane is currently completing a master’s degree in public health with an 

emphasis on gender analysis and is a member of Feminist Action. 
 

Another highlight of our AGM was a speech by Ruth Herbert about the Glenn 

Inquiry followed by in-depth discussion and support for the Inquiry. As a people’s 

inquiry into domestic violence and child abuse, it is a chance for everyone to tell it 

how it really is, to people who will listen and are working towards a solution. To 

tell your story contact them via www.glennfoundation.co.nz 

 

 

 

Tania Brady 

Dale Little  

Sarah-Jane Olsen 

Ruth Busch & Jan Wilson 
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Stop harmful changes to the Family Court 
Domestic violence increasingly trivialised 

Over the last 15 years our justice system has increasingly trivialised domestic violence, viewing it as “couple conflict”, 

depicting women as just as violent as men, and ignoring the pattern of violence of the male perpetrator. Our Criminal 

Courts, Family Violence Courts and the Family Court have moved away from the analysis underpinning the Domestic 

Violence Act 1995, which recognised the dynamics of male power and control in domestic violence situations. The 

repercussions of this accelerating shift are many and serious. We have seen judges granting bail to men who have then 

gone on to kill their ex-partners. The Police are arresting fewer perpetrators, fewer perpetrators who are arrested are 

being convicted, fewer Temporary Protection Orders are being made final, fewer men are being referred to stopping 

violence programmes and some women are being forced to attend couple counselling with their abusers. 
 

Father’s Rights agenda adopted 

Over 50 percent of applications to the Family Court under the Care of Children Act involve violence; however, the Family 

Court has never seriously addressed the lack of knowledge amongst Family Court professionals (judges, lawyers, 

psychologists and counsellors) about the dynamics of domestic violence. Incrementally, over recent years the Family 

Courts have adopted many beliefs from the Father’s Rights agenda, including a false belief that once the couple has 

separated the violence between the spouses is historical and of little relevance. The violence is seen as only a product 

of “relationship dynamics” and that once they are separated the abuse will stop. Research, however, shows that women 

are most at risk for serious injury and even death within the first 18 months post separation, especially when she leaves 

the relationship with the children.  
 

The Courts often characterise the father as a “good parent” despite his being abusive (“a lousy partner”). This especially 

happens if the violence began around the time of separation. If it did, it will usually be characterised as “separation 

engendered violence” and therefore trivialised.  It will not be seen as real violence or as demonstrating a propensity for 

violence on the part of the perpetrator. It will not be seen as particularly relevant to parenting order outcomes. An 

example of this is the High Court decision in the Surrey v Surrey case, where the husband raped his wife twice post 

separation, but was not seen as a possible on-going danger to her because he was in a new relationship and had said 

he had “moved on”. An Appeal Court decision overturned this finding, but the Courts seem to be ignoring the 

implications of this Appeal Court decision. 
 

“Shared parenting” prioritised 

In addition to trivialising violence, the Family Court has unofficially embraced the doctrine that “shared 

parenting” (defined as when the parents each have responsibility of the children 50 percent of the time) is the best 

outcome for all children of separated parents, regardless of their particular circumstances. This belief contradicts New 

Zealand research which has found that the two most important factors for children’s well-being post separation are 

maintaining their relationship to their primary care giver and minimising their exposure to inter-parental conflict (New 

Zealand Universities Law Review, Vol 24, No 1, June, 2010, Julia Tolmie, Vivienne Elizabeth and Nicola Gavey). 
  

In the Family Court, mothers who have concerns about the safety or neglect of their children run a significant risk of 

being labelled as “litigious”, “the alienating parent”, “the hostile parent” or as “an obstructer”. This new shared 

parenting culture runs so deep that no credence is given to the possibility that the mother may simply want what is best 

for her child, or that battling to find a place of safety for her child and herself can increase women’s fear and 

desperation and make them appear less credible. New Zealand literature has pointed to a judicial approach in which on-

going contact with fathers trumps safety of the child, when the father is an abuser. 
 

The Family Court Proceedings Reform Bill 

It is in the above context that we need to view the Government’s Bill to reform the Family Court. The stated aims of the 

Bill are to reduce the costs of the Family Court and speed up its processes. The Bill does this by introducing a variety of 

measures that limit access to the Family Court and simplify the Court processes. Family Dispute Resolution (FDR) 

Providers will be established to create a formal (privatised) approach to out-of-Court dispute resolution, principally for 

care of children and guardianship proceedings. Counselling sessions will be slashed from six hours to one. Parties will 

work with an approved FDR provider such as a mediator, to reach agreements. This will be compulsory. The use of 

Court professionals (psychologists and lawyers) will be restricted and lawyers for children will only be appointed where  

safety issues are identified. There are, however, no processes identified in the Bill to identify domestic violence or other 

problems such as poor or neglectful parenting practices, or mental health or drug and alcohol problems. 
 

Costs prohibitive 

The Family Court will be subsidised for those few who meet the legal aid threshold, but will cost approximately $897 per 

half day for the rest. The costs of these processes will be prohibitive for many women. It will also mean that if a mother 



wants to progress the safety of her children, and the matter is not considered to meet the criteria for access to the 

Family Court, she will have to pay to keep her child safe. Furthermore, parents cannot file proceedings until they 

have been through mediation, so those on legal aid will have no access to legal advice until after the FDR stage. 
 

The removal of the right to legal representation from FDR and the prehearing processes is a breach of human rights. 

Many people will not be able to complete Court documents or represent themselves without legal assistance for a 

variety of reasons, including stress, intimidation, language barriers, health, and confidence issues. Access to lawyers 

will be denied for most disputes over children, even where there is domestic violence, sexual abuse, and drug/alcohol 

issues. Wealthy men, of course, will consult lawyers at every step in the process. 
 

Mediation for batterers? 

The Bill provides a separate pathway where abuse is identified, but this pathway is only available where there is 

“proof” of physical abuse. With the Police estimating that only 18 percent of domestic violence is reported (let alone 

“proved”) many mothers in coercive and violent relationships are going to end up in mediation. For the past two 

decades we have realised that mediation is inappropriate for women in abusive relationships, yet the Bill forces 

women to use mediation. In his 1993 Review of the Family Court, Judge Boshier argued that mediation should not be 

utilised within the context of domestic violence because of the inherent power disparities between the parties. 

Restricting mother’s access to the Court and forcing them into mediation will put women at risk and could force 

mothers to accept decisions that are not safe and/or in the children’ s interests. 
 

Children’s safety 

The Bill holds the interests of the child as paramount and lists five items of importance regarding paramountcy, 

including safety of the child. However, it does not state that the safety and enhancement of resilience in children 

who have been exposed to and/or may be the targets of violence is the most important aspect of children’s well-

being. One of the five aspects is the child’s right to be brought up by both parents. Specifically, the principle also 

states that both parents are to be involved in decision-making about the child. If the parents cannot agree, then it’s 

off to mediation or counselling, or, rarely, a Court hearing. 
 

Interestingly, Australia introduced shared parenting legislation in 2006. However, it was found that there was not 

enough judicial attention to the violence of the perpetrator and to the safety of the child. The Australian Parliament 

amended their law in 2011, strengthening the focus on child safety and domestic violence. The Australians realised 

that too many children were being exposed to violence; the last straw was an incident involving a five year-old girl 

who was thrown off a Melbourne bridge by her father, whose previous violence had been minimised and ignored by 

the Court. 
 

Ignoring our history 

Perhaps most worrying is the Bill’s intention to delete clauses in the Care of Children Act known as the “Bristol 

Clauses”. In New Plymouth in 1995, Christine Bristol was trying to escape from the on-going violence of her 

husband. Christine had three Protection Orders against Alan Bristol, who the police had just charged with sexual 

assault. Despite being known as a violent spouse, he was thought of as an excellent parent. Indeed the Family Court 

had awarded him sole custody of the three girls. In a case that horrified the nation, Mr Bristol murdered their three 

young children, and then killed himself. Christine demanded a Ministerial Inquiry into why the Family Court had 

awarded a violent parent custody of his children. Research shows that children living in a domestic violence context 

are often directly abused themselves, in addition to being psychologically abused by their knowledge and witnessing 

of their mother’s abuse. 
 

In response to the Bristol murders, the Government introduced law requiring judges to undertake careful risk-

assessments before allowing abusive parents day-to-day care of their children. These measures have been constantly 

undermined since their introduction and today are often ignored by the Courts. The Bill will abolish these clauses and 

leave children at risk. Christine Bristol has spoken out against the Bill, emphasising that the law must prioritise 

children’s safety over violent parents’ access to their children. Given that New Zealand has the highest rates of child 

homicides in the OECD, it is amazing that one cost-saving measure in the Bill is to remove the rebuttable 

presumption against unsafe contact arrangements with violent parents, generally fathers. Rather than reinforce the 

focus on the safety of children (as required by the UN Convention on the Rights of the Child, to which New Zealand 

is a signatory) this Bill will further allow fathers’ rights to triumph over children’s welfare. The Courts will save money 

by amending these measures, but at what cost, and to whom? 
 

Thanks very much to Ruth Busch for her considerable assistance with this article. 
 

For a detailed analysis of the Bill please see a submission by the Coalition for the Safety of Women and Children on 

the Centre’s website. The Centre is involved in the group “Silent Injustice: Women’s Experiences of the Family 

Court”. If you would like to know more about this group please email Leonie akcentre@womenz.org.nz 



SKIP Single Mothers Positive Parenting Project 

Our wonderful SKIP Coordinator, Rochelle Carr, is 

partnering with three other agencies to bring the 

Single Parents Family Fun Day highlighting positive 

parenting to Roskill South. Free SKIP workshops this 

term will be held in Orakei, Ranui and Roskill and we 

will be part of the Toddlers Day Out and the Molly 

Green Family Fun Day. If you would like to be a SKIP 

volunteer or attend any SKIP activities please contact 

Rochelle: skip@womenz.org.nz, 376 3227 ext 203,  

021 0293 7195. 
 

Counselling 

Low cost one-to-one counselling is available at the 

Centre. All counsellors are professionally trained and 

supervised. They use a sliding scale of $40 to $80 for 

fees and cater for a diverse range of issues. Please 

ring the Centre for appointment availability. 
 

Women’s Library 

Don’t forget that our excellent library is open on the 

first Saturday of every month from 11am to 1.30pm, 

in addition to being open during our office hours. 
 

Courses, groups and workshops 

Launch yourself into 2013 with one of our amazing courses or workshops. Amazing Assertiveness for 

Women, Flourishing over Forty, and Power to Change could change your life. Gain support from Building 

a New Life After Separation or our Solo Mum’s: Resourcing the Source. Have some fun and add to your 

skills toolbox with the Memoir Writing Toolkit, mosaics and Girls’ Self Defence and get active with belly 

dancing, pilates or yoga. Lisa Dudson is back to run a two hour budgeting workshop to help you get out 

of debt, there’s so much on offer! Check out our brochure for more details! 
 

Pride Women’s Dance Party 

There are many exciting events to enjoy in this year’s Gay Pride Festival. The most important one for the 

Women’s Centre is the Unity Pride Dance because proceeds will be donated to the Centre - hooooray!  

Many thanks to Tai, Leanne and Mel for organising this. Tickets are $30, or at a discount of five tickets 

for $120. We are selling them at the Centre, or you can buy them online, or at the Women’s Bookshop. 

At the Women’s Centre... 


